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MINUTES of the Agenda Conference of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield held on Monday, February 11, 2008 at 7:30 p.m. at the North Plainfield Community Center, 614 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, New Jersey.


PRESENT:


Council Members:
Mary H. Forbes

Michael Giordano Jr.

Robert E. Hitchcock





Frank Righetti





Douglas M. Singleterry





Jenny Uptegrove





Frank “Skip” Stabile, Council President


Also Present:

Janice G. Allen, Mayor

David E. Hollod, Business Administrator 

Eric M. Bernstein, Esq., Borough Attorney 





Gloria Pflueger, Borough Clerk


FLAG CEREMONY:


A Flag Ceremony was conducted by the Boy Scouts of America, North Plainfield Troops 17 and 235, recounting the history of American flags.

The Scout Master requested a moment of silence for the men and women serving in our Armed Forces.


PROCLAMATION BY MAYOR JANICE G. ALLEN:


Mayor Allen read a proclamation proclaiming the week of February 2 through 9, 2008 as Scouting Anniversary Week and celebrating the 98th Anniversary of Scouting in the Borough of North Plainfield.  She then thanked the scouts and presented the proclamation to them.


Council President Stabile read the following Notice of Compliance:


"This is an Agenda Meeting of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield, scheduled by resolution of the Council adopted on December 10, 2007.  Adequate notice of this meeting was given pursuant to N.J.S.A. 10:4-6 et seq. by transmitting said notice to the Courier News and The Star-Ledger on December 27, 2007 and by posting a copy of this notice on the bulletin boards in the Municipal Building and Memorial Library reserved for such purpose."


PUBLIC COMMENT:  


Frank D’Amore Sr., 40 Willow Avenue, North Plainfield, questioned a possible  revision of the public comment segments of Council meetings, saying that they should remain unchanged.


Brooks Smith, 143 DeLacy Avenue, North Plainfield, Board Member of Friends of the Carpenter, said that he was pleased that the organization would be helping fulfill the Borough’s COAH obligation as economically as possible.  He said that application forms would be distributed through Borough Hall and the churches beginning Wednesday, adding that they anticipated doing six to eight houses in the springtime.  


Katherine Watt, 96 Mercer Avenue, North Plainfield, said that she wanted to echo Mr. D’Amore’s remarks about public comments.


Laura Portee, 240 Willow Avenue Ext., North Plainfield, said that the public comment segments of meetings should remain unchanged, then questioned the timing of newly installed traffic lights on Somerset Street at Mountain Avenue and Greenbrook Road.


Margaret Mary Jones, 739 Taft Avenue, North Plainfield, called attention to the flag at the Vermeule Place playground, then advocated no change in the public comment segments of Council meetings.


David Lepak, 92 Norwood Avenue, and Tracy Peters, 495 Ayres Avenue, North Plainfield, agreed that there should be no change to the public comment segments of Council meetings.  


NEW BUSINESS:

1.
2008 Municipal Budget – J.G.A.  Patrick DeBlasio, Chief Financial Officer, and Robert S. Morrison, RMA, Borough Auditor, Hodulik and Morrison, P.A., were present.  Mr. DeBlasio explained that the statutory adoption date had been extended from February 10th to March 11th by the State.  The public hearing date will be determined.


He described the printed draft budget.  The local tax rate would go from $1.48 in 2007 to $1.66 in 2008.  The average house assessed at $131,000 would experience a tax increase of $233.00.  In 2007, assessed values were $837 million while the 2008 values went to $844 million.  The 2007 tax year concluded with $753,000 surplus.  Of that surplus, $237,000 will be brought in as a revenue in the 2008 budget.   The draft budget does not include anticipated extraordinary state aid.


Tax collection rate for 2008 is anticipated at 96.31%, while the actual 2007 collection rate was 96.32%.  As a function of the economy, the collection rate will slow down a little.  In 2007, $500,000 surplus was anticipated; in 2008, $237,000 will be utilized.  Interest on taxes in 2007 was $160,000; in 2008, $220,000.  Delinquent tax revenues will move from $1,110,000 in 2007 to $1,650,000 in 2008.


There will be a $202,000 increase in payroll and retirements from 2007 to 2008 with an increase in group insurance from $1,458,000 to $1,565,000.  Liability insurance has increased by about $69,000.  Pension liability went from $980,000 to $1,580,000 with no appreciable growth anticipated in 2009.  Deferred charges have grown by $95,000, while debt service is up $74,000 over last year.  Reserve for uncollected taxes is up $500,000.  In all, taxes will increase by $1,599,000; $140,000 is set aside for severance and retirement payments.  Staffing levels will remain static.


There is an allowance for $2,000,000 in capital improvements in 2008.


Mr. Morrison confirmed that the aforementioned $237,000 represents every bit of the legal cash surplus.  The anticipated tax increase represents areas that are not within the Borough’s control, such as pension and reserve for uncollected taxes which is pushed to the statutory maximum.  This budget falls within the constraints of the new budget caps.  No waiver will be required for increases since the Borough is doing better than many of its counterparts and budgeting conservatively.


Ms. Uptegrove questioned the approximate 50% increase in delinquent and uncollected taxes.  Mr. Morrison replied that the increase represented tax levies that would be due to the schools and county and was a function of the state of the economy.   The Councilwoman questioned pay raises, and Mr. Bernstein asked that the topic not be entertained in open session as negotiations with the various bargaining units are now in progress.


Mr. Singleterry asked about the relationship of debt servicing to the capital budget.  Mr. DeBlasio said that the Borough is permitted to have debt outstanding equal to 3½% of  its equalized valuation.  The town stands at .73% in outstanding debt, well below any maximums.  The debt is very manageable.  Mr. Morrison explained that the debt service now being paid is based on bond sales and outstanding notes.  Long-term debt is best avoided by adopting a pay-as-you-go philosophy of capital financing.  

2. 
Friends of Vermeule Status Report – R.E.H.  Mr. Hitchcock recalled that the governing body had effectively made the Friends of Vermeule the managers of the Mansion one year ago by written agreement.  As per the agreement, the Friends render an annual report.


Grants for the last year totaled $15,700.00 which was primarily put toward new electrical wiring.  The balance was invested in the heating system.  The Friends are applying for a new $75,000 grant to defray exterior painting at the Mansion.  


The Somerset County Wellness Clinic continues operating at the Mansion on a monthly basis.


Monthly rental income is now being realized from the rental of rooms to artists, musicians and as office space on the second and third floors.  For 2007, the total rental income was $4,310.  Currently, rental space at the Mansion is fully occupied.  Fundraisers and donations have yielded $6,103.  Total income for the Mansion for 2007 was $10,413.  Expenditures have mainly involved restoration.  Although there was a great deal of volunteer labor including boy scouts and girl scouts, professionals had to be hired for more demanding projects.  A total of $15,800 was spent to restore it to its original single-family appearance.  Money was spent on bringing the east stairwell into fire code compliance.  To enhance the rear garden, $1,800 was invested in perennial  plants. New smoke and fire detectors have been installed.  Certain wiring was run inside walls instead of in exterior conduits.  Everything possible is being done to accomplish an historically correct job at the Mansion.  The structure will shortly be submitted for fire code inspection.  Total expenditures for 2007 came to $17,760.


Future plans include upgrading 54 windows, removal of the door to the clinic room, installation of decorative railings on the second floor roof and a planned May 18th Open House to the public.


Two cottages have been demolished and the old storage barn is gone.  Bids will soon be requested for a Dutch-styled pole barn.  Mr. Hitchcock added that they were always looking for donations in support of painting and exterior maintenance.  The same line-up of officers remains for 2008.  


Ms. Uptegrove commented that it was a great report, highly informative and a pleasure to see such a good job being done on Borough property.  The Council President termed it inspirational and a job well done.

OLD BUSINESS:
1.
Public Comment Session at Board of Health Meetings and Agenda Conferences – F.S.S.  The Council President reminded that the Council generally conducts its meetings back-to-back with multiple opportunities for public input.   Speaking time is also allotted to the public whenever a public hearing is scheduled.  He reminded that the elected officials are most approachable and accessible immediately following the meetings and via e-mail or telephone as needed.


Mrs. Forbes supported the status quo as to public comments.  Ms. Uptegrove agreed.  Mr. Hitchcock said that public comments following a Board of Health meeting could be eliminated. 


PUBLIC COMMENT:


Frank D’Amore Sr., 40 Willow Avenue, North Plainfield, questioned the 4% retroactive salary increases granted to exempt employees and the relationship to negotiations with bargaining units.  Mr. Hollod said that exempt salaries were for 2007 and union negotiations apply to the 2008 calendar year.


Margaret Mary Jones, 739 Taft Avenue, North Plainfield, said that public comment segments allow for all elected officials to be addressed simultaneously, while one-on-one communication is restricted by its very definition.  


Hal Hirsch, 74 Mercer Avenue, North Plainfield, hoped that the current amount of public comment at meetings would be maintained. 


Frank Stabile, 160 Westervelt Avenue, North Plainfield, said that Mr. Hitchcock deserved credit for his dedicated efforts at Vermeule.  The speaker was pleased to observe the exercise of control on tax increases expressed in tonight’s report.  He hoped that the school budget would be likewise restrained, and reminded that Economic Development has worked to continue the upgrade of the business sector in town.


Laura Portee, 240 Willow Avenue Ext., North Plainfield, questioned payroll increases in the budget, asking if merit increases came into play.  Mr. Hollod explained that 80-85% of salaries were the product of union negotiations.  Last year, exempt employees received their raises on an across-the-board basis, and the 4% that was granted them tracked with the amount of raises afforded represented employees.  Ms. Portee supported a merit increase system.

REPORTS OF BOARDS, COMMITTEES, COMMISSIONS:

Mrs. Forbes commented on the recent Board of Education meeting which featured an impressive report on technology in the schools.  

Mr. Giordano discussed last Monday’s Property Maintenance Committee meeting, saying that they would make a concerted effort to get students involved in their mission.  He added that there are improved communications with the Office of Zoning.


Mr. Hitchcock provided information from the Shade Tree Advisory Board.  After input from multiple sources, they have put finishing touches on the proposed ordinance, which Mr. Hitchcock requested to be agendized for consideration at the March 10th Agenda Conference.


Mr. Singleterry reported that the Economic Development Committee would meet on February 14th.


Messrs. Stabile and Giordano advised as to what is planned by Special Events.  There will be improved communication and outreach regarding traditional events in town including the Street Fair, Fourth of July Parade and Santa Arrival, amongst others.  Mr. Giordano reported on a planned October 11th 5K race. 

Motion to adjourn by Mr. Hitchcock, seconded by Mrs. Forbes and carried unanimously.


Meeting adjourned at 8:48 p.m.







Borough Clerk

Council President

2/11/08


